RESEARCH ARTICLE

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

Routledge

Favlor & Francis Group

Investigating the ambitions of young women to run for national parliament: the case of Australia

Zareh Ghazarian^a, Laura Woodbridge^a, Jacqueline Laughland-Booy^b and Zlatko Skrbis^c

^aSchool of Social Sciences, Monash University, Melbourne, Australia; ^bAustralian Catholic University, Brisbane, Australia; ^cAustralian Catholic University, Sydney, Australia

ABSTRACT

Like many liberal democracies, there is a gender gap in the Australian Parliament. While there has been growing momentum to increase the number of female parliamentarians in the national legislature, the Parliament of Australia continues to be a male dominated domain. This paper investigates the factors that contribute to maintaining the gender gap by focusing on the ambitions of young women to become a member of the national parliament. We find that the appeal of becoming a parliamentarian for young women is significantly curtailed by beliefs that the institution maintains stereotypical gender norms as well as a masculine, and misogynistic, culture. Furthermore, we find that young women believe they lack the skills and confidence required to occupy public office which further diminishes their political ambition.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Accepted 9 October 2023

KEYWORDS

Australian politics; gender and politics; political ambition; young people; Parliament of Australia; women and political leadership

Introduction

Calls for greater representation of women in the Australian Parliament date back to the turn of the twentieth century. In 1890, Mary Lee, one of the first Australian suffragettes, argued that 'it is an arbitrary and unjust Government which compels its support from those whose will in relation to it is never consulted' (S.A. Register 14 April 1890, 5). In 1902, Australia became a world leader when women gained the power to vote and run for office at national elections. However, it took 40 years for the first women to enter parliament, and it was not until 2010 that Australia had its first female prime minister. Moreover, since federation, approximately 90 per cent of parliamentarians at state and federal levels throughout Australian history have been men (McCann and Wilson 2014).

Despite moves for change in the Parliament of Australia, which have included partydriven gender quotas and initiatives to advance women candidates, gender parity has yet to be achieved. After the 2022 federal election, the percentage of women in the House of

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb C}$ 2023 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

CONTACT Zareh Ghazarian 🐼 Zareh.Ghazarian@monash.edu 🖃 School of Social Sciences, Monash University, VIC 3800, Australia

Representatives, the chamber in which government is formed, was 38 per cent, while the percentage of women in the Senate was 57 per cent (IPU Parline 2022). At the time of writing, Australia was ranked 33rd in the world for the percentage of women in its national parliament (IPU Parline 2023). While this is an improvement over previous years, equal gender representation still has not been realised in the lower house.

This inequality is significant as the representation of women in politics is crucial to the health of a liberal democracy (UN General Assembly 2011). Rule by the many cannot be attained if women, constituting more than half of 'the many', are excluded from leadership positions. As such, a deficit of women in political decision-making constitutes a deficit of democracy (Tremblay 2007, 535). The representation of women in legislatures has significant implications for a political system as it shows that women are equal and included in society, while their absence suggests pervasive gendered prejudice and discrimination (Sawer 2002). Moreover, positive outcomes for the operation of a liberal democracy may be achieved by encouraging young women to run for parliament. As Alnemr, Ercan, and Vromen (2022) note, incorporating young people into institutional forms of politics can lead to positive policy outcomes and democratic inclusion. While some young women could refuse to participate in politics as 'rejection of the hegemonic practices and politics' (Taft 2006,330), the visibility of women in politics may encourage other women, especially young women, to pursue political and leadership roles (Mariani, Marshall, and Mathews-Schultz 2015; Reingold and Harrell 2010; Wolbrecht and Campbell 2007; Wolbrecht and Campbell 2017). Women's presence in parliament therefore has ripple effects far beyond the legislature itself.

Despite rising numbers of women elected to national legislatures around the world, the proportion of female parliamentarians has been considerably lower than men (see IPU Parline 2023). While the influence of parties, electoral systems, and candidate selection processes contribute to depressing the number of women elected to parliament (see Piscopo and Kenny 2020), political ambition also plays a significant role. In investigating the willingness of individuals to run for public office, Fox and Lawless (2005, 643) identified 'nascent political ambition' as 'the embryonic or potential interest in office seeking that precedes the actual decision to enter a specific political contest'. Subsequent explorations of political ambitions have, for example, examined the motivations of women to stand for election in the United States of America (see Bernhard, Shames, and Langan Teele 2021; Lawless 2012), while others have examined the ambitions of those who are already members of youth wings of political parties (see Ammassari, McDonnell, and Valbruzzi 2022).

This paper contributes to our understanding about the continued underrepresentation of women in legislatures in liberal democracies by focusing on the political ambitions of young Australian women. In particular, the paper teases out the factors that young women identify as impacting their willingness to run for public office. Although the primary focus is on the preparedness of young women to be a member of parliament, we also present the thoughts of young men for comparison. The first section of the paper provides an overview of the literature concerning the normative assumptions that may discourage women from running for parliament. This is followed by an explanation of the methods used in this research. We then present our findings and discuss the factors that impact the political ambitions of young women in Australia and what may be done to address this in future.

Politics, parliament, and gender

Gender stereotypes can impact the ambition of women to contest elections. Often, women are bound between two opposing social pressures, one which requires them to demonstrate traditional feminine characteristics, such as compassion and humility, and the other which requires stereotypically masculine traits to advance in politics (Jamieson 1995; Jansens 2019). Demonstrating stereotypical masculine traits results in men being more likely to be encouraged to pursue a political career than women (Fox and Lawless 2003; 2004; Lawless and Fox 2013). This contributes to women with political aspirations finding themselves caught in a so-called 'double bind' where they may face negative reactions if they demonstrate characteristics perceived to be either too feminine or too masculine (see Costa 2021; Teele, Kalla, and Rosenbluth 2018). This double bind is also reinforced and maintained through media coverage of women in politics (Jansens 2019; Sawer 2012; Sorrentino, Augoustinos, and Le Couteur 2018).

These stereotypes impact the progression of potential female candidates in practice. In party preselection processes, for example, women may face hostility, bullying, and 'sexist questioning' (Galea and Chappell 2020, 1701). When they challenge this behaviour, they can be accused of 'playing the gender card' (Donaghue 2015). Furthermore, if elected, parliamentarians must spend substantial time away from home and often travel great distances from their local community to be in the nation's parliament in Canberra. This means that women's suitability for public office is often questioned during candidate selection processes due to their expected role as wives, mothers, and carers, while male candidates do not experience the same level of interrogation (see Crawford and Pini 2010; Galea and Chappell 2020; Rowe and Alver 2021; Sawer 2013).

Parliament has also continually been characterised as failing to be family friendly. Its operation, and the expectation that parliamentarians be away from their families for long periods of time, can be a major factor that diminishes the ambition of women to contest elections (see Ghazarian and Laughland-Booÿ 2021, 118). Although the challenges of family and caring responsibilities also apply to men, they have a greater impact on women (Rowe and Alver 2021). The different demands that traditional gender roles attribute to men and women make it significantly harder for women to even think about entering parliament, much less to actually embark on such a course (McCulloch 2009).

Australian politics tends to privilege men who express their masculinity in traditional ways (Galea and Chappell 2020). This male-centric parliamentary culture has further negative impacts on women's political ambition. Political institutions, including parliaments, are almost exclusively established by men, and women are still seen by some as interlopers in parliament (Erikson and Josefsson 2022). Even in the contemporary era, the Parliament of Australia continues to be seen as 'a boys club' (Smethurst 2021; Duncan and Baird 2021; Morrow 2022), while women may be presented 'as a political novelty' (Williams 2021,184). Parliament is also seen to be a sexist and hostile environment for women to work in (Johnson and Williams 2021, 110). For example, the first female prime minister of Australia, Julia Gillard, was subjected to gendered slurs (Galea and Chappell 2020; Sawer 2012). Although Gillard initially tended to ignore such behaviour, she eventually called out the sexism displayed towards her by Opposition Leader Tony Abbott in the now famous 'misogyny speech'. But this came with its own dangers. Just as she expected, Gillard was accused of playing the gender card and

over-reacting (Donaghue 2015; Sorrentino, Augoustinos, and Le Couteur 2018). As she explained, '[y]ou hold yourself back from getting too angry, too animated, too passionate because you're fearful of being labelled as hysterical or shrill' (quoted in Williams 2019, 302).

The Australian media may also play a role in shaping young women's hesitancy to become parliamentarians (Jenkins 2006). The representation of female leaders in the media typically involves criticism of women's appearance, sexuality, fashion choices, relationships, and marital status (Donaghue 2015; Hall and Donaghue 2013; Jansens 2019; McCulloch 2009; Sorrentino, Augoustinos, and Le Couteur 2018). Throughout Gillard's term, the media disproportionately focused on her appearance and alluded to her behaviour as being unfeminine (Jansens 2019). The coverage of female politicians has seemingly not changed much post-Gillard. For example, in 2020 Nicole Flint, the MP for Boothby, called out what she labelled 'sexist rubbish' on the part of media reports that were focused on her clothing and appearance (Norman 2020).

Irrespective of achievements and qualifications, women are also more likely to question their own suitability to participate in politics (Fox and Lawless 2004, 275). As Ondercin and Jones-White (2011,, 690) argued, women will 'hold themselves to a higher standard before running for elected office' compared to men who are less likely to undertake the same self-critique. Women are also more likely to believe they must demonstrate extraordinarily high skills to be ready to contest an election (Ondercin and Jones-White 2011, 690). Furthermore, women often perceive themselves, and other women, as having less political knowledge than men (Morehouse Mendez and Osborn 2010). Accordingly, women have greater doubts about their preparedness to stand for election, which affects their political ambition irrespective of actual professional achievements and qualifications (Lawless and Fox 2008). The issue of confidence is linked to established trends in social psychology which show that men possess greater confidence in their own abilities compared to women (Buser et al. 2020).

In recent years the treatment of women in parliament has become a prominent issue in the public debate. Female MPs have spoken out against bullying and sexist behaviour in parliament (see Australian Human Rights Commission 2021; Haydar 2022), while in 2020 allegations of sexual assault and harassment of women shone the spotlight on parliament as a workplace. A report commissioned after these allegations were aired by the Sex Discrimination Commissioner, Kate Jenkins, found that 77 per cent of employees in the Commonwealth Parliamentary Workplace had 'either experienced, witnessed or heard about bullying, sexual harassment and/or actual or attempted sexual assault' in their workplace, while 40 per cent of women employees had personally experienced sexual harassment (Australian Human Rights Commission 2021, 108). These revelations highlight how toxic masculinity is prevalent in the parliamentary workplace and how it may diminish the political ambitions of women.

Context to the present study

At the 2022 Australian election the Coalition, led by Prime Minister Scott Morrison, sought to win its fourth consecutive term in government. At this time misogyny and gender-based violence were particularly prominent issues. In early 2021, a ministerial staffer, Brittany Higgins, alleged that she had been raped in Parliament House by a

colleague. The prime minister's handling of the matter attracted criticism and led some to argue that women had become a 'weak spot' for Morrison (Remeikis 2021). Around the same time, historical rape allegations were made against the Attorney General, Christian Porter (McGowan 2021), and a former Liberal Member of Parliament, Julia Banks, described the alleged sexual harassment and misogyny she experienced in politics (Macmillan 2021). It was within this context that the interviews were conducted with our participants.

Data and methods

This paper presents data from young Australians who were interviewed as part of the 'Social Futures and Life Pathways of Young People in Queensland' project. Also known as 'Our Lives', this is a longitudinal research project that began in 2006. Since that time, data has been gathered from a single age cohort of young people from the state of Queensland in Australia. In 2006, the cohort were 12-13 years old. There have since been eight waves of quantitative data collection, with the most recent occurring in 2021 (N = 1,663). In addition, qualitative data is gathered by way of regular interviews with selected participants (see Our Lives 2023). This provides a sample of young people who can provide rich data for research. Like previous qualitative data gathering rounds prior to federal elections since 2013, politics was a topic of focus. Table 1 presents the details of our participants, with pseudonyms used to protect their identities.

In 2022, the cohort was 28–29 years old and would be participating in their fourth federal election in Australia's system of compulsory voting. Semi-structured interviews were undertaken with 47 members of the Our Lives cohort in the weeks prior to the May 2022 election. As Table 1 shows, 27 of our participants were female and 20 were male. For 39 of our participants, the highest level of education attained was a bachelor's degree. Four participants had obtained a postgraduate degree, eight had achieved a vocational qualification, while five had no post-school qualifications.

Our interviews each took approximately 60 min and were conducted by phone or videoconferencing. The interviews focused on participants' views on Australian politics and the federal election as well as their thoughts on gender in Australian politics, particularly women's representation. The interviews also explored the ambitions of young people to be active in Australian politics. The interviews were recorded and transcribed before being analysed using NVivo, a software program for qualitative data analysis.

Initially, a thematic analysis of the data was conducted. As Herzog, Handke, and Hitters (2019, 385) remind us, thematic analysis is a core principle of qualitative research and is an effective method to examine the 'experiences, perceptions and understandings' of individuals. Furthermore, an inductive approach was utilised to help identify the perspectives of our participants. The inductive approach is valuable in constructing conceptual frameworks to understand observed phenomena (Pierce 2008,32). These approaches were most appropriate to assist our aim of understanding the ambitions of our female participants to run for parliament. The data coding process drew out themes from our participants' views on the role of women in politics, as well as the broader Australian political culture. It also focused on the willingness of individual participants to run as candidates at a national election.

The combination of the perspectives of men and women was important for our study. While our focus is primarily on the willingness of our female participants to be a member of parliament, our male participants provided a source of comparison. Insights may be

466 😉 Z. GHAZARIAN ET AL.

Pseudonym	Gender	Highest education completed since High School
Lachlan	Male	Bachelor's
Jeremiah	Male	Bachelor's
Maria	Female	Bachelor's
Rami	Male	Bachelor's
Michael	Male	Bachelor's
Jean	Female	Bachelor's
Abdul	Male	Bachelor's
Tania	Female	Bachelor's
Jayden	Male	Bachelor's
Carlos	Male	Bachelor's
Elena	Female	Bachelor's
Benji	Male	Postgraduate
Olga	Female	Bachelor's
Henry	Male	Bachelor's
Fatima	Female	Bachelor's
Maya	Female	Vocational
Victor	Male	Bachelor's
Sandra	Female	Bachelor's
Jemima	Female	Bachelor's
Ellie	Female	Bachelor's
Linda	Female	Bachelor's
Miguel	Male	Bachelor's
Irene	Female	Bachelor's
Esther	Female	Vocational
Diana	Female	Bachelor's
Vanessa	Female	Bachelor's
Nancy	Female	No post-school gualification
Patrick	Male	
Emika	Female	Postgraduate
		Bachelor's
Lucas	Male	Bachelor's
Grace	Female	Bachelor's
Mariam	Female	Bachelor's
Oliver	Male	No post-school qualification
Brian	Male	No post-school qualification
Melody	Female	Vocational
Tia	Female	Bachelor's
Claudia	Female	Bachelor's
Jennifer	Female	Bachelor's
Jose	Male	Vocational
Brandon	Male	Vocational
Theo	Male	Vocational
Eve	Female	No post-school qualification
Monica	Female	Vocational
Hugo	Male	No post-school qualification
Rose	Female	Vocational
Victoria	Female	Postgraduate
Cooper	Male	Postgraduate

Table 1. Individual characteristics of participants.

gleaned from whether the women in our study are more or less likely than men to have ambitions to enter parliament. This contrast is particularly important as calls are made for men to become aware of, and respond to, barriers to women's participation in work and public life (see Drury and Kaiser 2014).

Findings

Gender roles

The consensus among our participants was that gender roles continued to negatively impact the ambition of women to run for parliament in Australia. Female participants were more likely than men to see the demanding lifestyle of a parliamentarian and the travel and time commitment as significant obstacles. These findings align with those of Fox and Lawless (2003) and Rowe and Alver (2021) who highlight how family demands and expectations shape women's decision to enter politics. A typical response from our participants was provided by Vanessa who said that running for parliament would not be 'great for a work-life balance'. Similarly, Linda, in reflecting on why she would not consider running for parliament, said ' ... it was probably more the lifestyle ... that turned me off, because I was one that wanted to get married, have a family, stay at home'. She argued that gender roles were perpetuated by debates in the public sphere, where women were subjected to questions like 'where's your family? Where are your children? Are they [women] playing ... that maternal role as well as they should be?'. These views reflect challenges discussed by many former federal parliamentarians, required to be away from home for approximately 20 weeks a year (see Stone 2021).

Tania attributed gender stereotypes to 'old school thinking' where the expectation was that 'women do admin roles, men have leadership roles'. As Victoria observed, 'there's an unconscious bias to go towards the man in the suit rather than the woman in the dress based on what we perceive to look professional'. These beliefs align with conceptual insights about how gender impacts the advancement of candidates in politics (Schneider and Bos 2019), as well as findings from studies on the impact that stereotypical views have on women taking leadership positions (Dolan 2014).

While women felt their gender was incompatible with a parliamentary career, men we spoke with did not identify this as a significant issue. None of our male participants made a statement about the potential negative impact on their lifestyle if they engaged in political work. In contrast, women pointed to traditional gender roles for either their own personal reticence to consider a political career, or the barriers they had observed women facing in Australian parliaments. In presenting a summary of this view, Eve argued that even in contemporary liberal democracies, there is an ingrained assumption that 'men are politicians, not women'.

Several participants identified politics as a 'male sport', where traditionally feminine qualities were undervalued and seen as a liability, alluding to the 'double bind' women face in public office (see Costa 2021). As Fatima explained:

'Politics are dirty. So I think that you have to have a thicker skin to be in politics ... That's a very sexist thing of me to say. But women would get hurt more than men ... just through ... how they're brought up, men are thicker skinned and women are not. So, I think that kind of stops women from being in politics ... '

Almost universally, participants criticised the impact of traditional gender roles on women in politics. The lone exception was Rose, who thought there were too many women in politics. 'I don't think women make very good leaders,' she explained, and reflected that 'I've had women bosses and they've always just been not great. They put their emotion in it too much, where a male can be a natural leader. It's just how they're driven.' Rose noted, however, that 'I know a lot of people don't agree with that.'

Political knowledge and self-exclusion

Political knowledge, which includes an understanding about the structures, operation, and major issues in a polity (Ghazarian et al. 2020), enhances the capacity of individuals

to participate effectively in democratic politics (see Delli Carpini and Keeter 1996; Kleinberg and Lau 2019; Laughland-Booÿ, Skrbiš, and Ghazarian 2018). However, women often have less confidence in their capacity to run for public office (see Dahl and Nyrup 2021; Dassonneville and McAllister 2018; Elder 2004). While both male and female participants referred to their personal characteristics as a reason to not enter politics, women had stronger beliefs than men that they did not have the necessary skills or knowledge to make an effective contribution which, in turn, depressed their political ambition. These views support previous findings that women often grow up feeling they do not possess the requisite characteristics to be a politician (Lawless and Pearson 2008).

Responses from some of our female participants to questions about whether they would consider a political career referred to personal ability. Mariam remarked, for example, 'I don't think that I am well-spoken enough or educated enough on all of the issues to assist and navigate through such unprecedented waters ... I don't feel that I have the confidence nor the mental capacity to deal with what they [politicians] do'. Similarly, Irene commented that she would not consider going into politics because '... being a politician is the art of having ... solid arguments and ... I'm not the most eloquent at times'. This lack of confidence among women about their skills and knowledge has been observed in the broader workforce, and often thwarts the career progression of women (Carlin et al. 2018). This issue is even more pronounced in politics as women tend to believe they must meet higher standards prior to standing for public office (Ondercin and Jones-White 2011, 690).

Questioning one's preparedness to run for office was not exclusive to women, as some male participants also expressed concerns about their capacity to embark on a political career. The self-reflection undertaken by many male participants, however, had a different emphasis. This was typified by Brandon's response, who described himself 'as a reasonably honest person' and felt that 'it'd be hard to be an honest man in politics'. Patrick similarly thought that his capacity for 'caring and vulnerability' would mean that he would 'crack the ship too quickly'. Two other male participants, Lachlan and Rami, both said that they would be against entering a political life because they did not want to compromise personal values.

Unlike women we spoke to, whose political ambitions waned because they felt they did not have the necessary skills to be a parliamentarian, men were shunning politics because they were concerned about maintaining their existing skills and integrity. This phenomenon reflects established trends that show men tend to be overconfident of their own capacity compared to women (Buser et al. 2020; Fox and Lawless 2014). It also reminds us how a lack of confidence about one's capacity to be an effective political actor particularly impacts the political ambition of Australian women.

Parliamentary culture

In Australia, parliament has been dominated by men who have often flaunted aggressive and confrontational traits. Such behaviour is ostensibly linked to ideas that displaying feminine qualities would be counterproductive to one's career progression in politics (see Jansens 2019). As Collier and Raney (2018) remind us, these ideas constitute major barriers for women in politics. Our participants cited a variety of reasons for their hesitation to pursue a political career, but the most common explanation, regardless of gender, stemmed from their perception of a toxic culture in politics. Participants almost universally saw the federal parliament in a negative light. Their criticisms were influenced by news coverage of alleged sexual harassment and abuse in the parliamentary workplace. Participants believed that toxic masculinity was contributing to a general lack of respect for others, including aggressive and immature behaviour that they found repugnant.

Theatrics and bullying

Participants were highly critical of politicians' actions which they described as 'bullying' and 'juvenile'. As Theo put it, 'what goes on behind closed doors and all the information that gets leaked from their culture, I believe it's absolutely disgusting'. Rami was critical of the 'raucous' performances during Question Time and queried how this impacted the overall operation of parliament and government by stating that 'I don't know how that leads into other aspects of the workplace ... '.

Others criticised the performance of parliamentarians and explained how this suppressed their nascent political ambition. Female participants felt that an apparent culture of bullying disproportionately impacted women. As Irene argued, 'female politicians certainly aren't taken as seriously or are belittled for the smallest of things that wouldn't even be worth a mention for male politicians.' Providing a personal perspective, Gemma said that 'there's absolutely no way I would be comfortable going into politics as a female, in the way that I certainly wouldn't be worried about if I was a man.' Although she acknowledged that politics was a 'tough gig' all round, she thought that women 'suffer in a different way to men'. Our participants' observations concur with established research on Australian parliamentary culture. Collier and Raney (2018), for example, note that shouting, belittling, taunting, bullying, and sexism are not only permitted, but encouraged, in parliament, and are linked to an adversarial political style. However, these same characteristics were depressing the political ambitions of young people we spoke to, especially women.

Masculinity and femininity

Our participants were highly critical of gender issues in parliament, including allegations of sexual harassment and abuse. Many participants labelled parliament as a 'boys' club', mirroring evidence that women may tend to believe that they are not welcome in politics as a male-dominated field (Liu 2019). Maya observed that 'women have really got to stand up and jump up and down and make some noise to be heard ...', while Sandra suggested that 'women in those positions feel like they have to try to compete' with the boys' club mentality. Going further, Diana explained: '... for some reason femininity is a flaw. And to be successful or respected, you have to brush off that femininity and become quite a masculine, brash, brutish person ...'.

The pressure upon politicians to 'perform' a delineated brand of masculinity is wellnoted in existing research (Johnson 2015). Our participants' reflections echo established literature on the Australian Parliament as a highly gendered, sexist, and stereotypically 'masculine' workplace (Crawford and Pini 2011; Johnson and Williams 2021). Patrick, who identified as being a man who 'has spent my life trying to not be a toxically masculine man' and 'wants to lead people around me through vulnerability and respect', said he had no interest in becoming a politician 'because that's not ... what they currently stand for'. This highlights how an emphasis on traditional and aggressive forms of masculinity is negatively impacting the political ambitions of young people.

Sexual assault, harassment, and safety

Participants were deeply concerned about how safe the national parliamentary workplace was, particularly for women. Many participants were disgusted and upset about recent allegations of sexual misconduct in parliament. For example, Tia said that she had 'stopped reading into it because ... it was just too horrifying'. Some participants felt that even more disturbing behaviours were being kept from public scrutiny. Rose argued 'I know that women can get harassed ... and they shan't say anything because they're in parliament.' Patrick summarised the feelings of our participants: 'I think it's [parliament] fraught with sexual harassment and ... toxic masculinity. The view is, 'You do what I say, when I say it, and that's your job,' and it lacks basic respect ... '.

Many participants referred to Brittany Higgins, a former political staffer who alleged she had been raped by a colleague in Parliament House (see Murphy 2021). In many participants' minds, this event constituted the utmost evidence that parliament was unsafe for women. Several participants explicitly thought that this would prevent women from entering politics. Brandon said:

'... there's been a lot of misogyny and the sex scandals and bullying of female MP's ... obviously that's unacceptable and that probably is a barrier for some women and probably discourages them from taking some of those higher positions.'

Tia was unequivocal in her perspective as a young woman:

'If you're not safe in your workplace, screw working there. I wouldn't do that either. That's terrifying to think that you have to go to work and that's what you're walking into. Like, this boys' club is just a joke.'

It was on these matters of sexual assault and harassment that most concerned our participants and had a significant impact on their political ambition. This was unsurprising given the high-profile coverage of stories like Brittany Higgins' and the Jenkins Report findings of widespread bullying, sexual harassment, and sexual assault (Australian Human Rights Commission 2021). The overall sentiment gleaned from the interviews was summed up well in the conclusions offered by Irene who said definitively, 'I would not want myself or ... any female people that I knew to be in parliament, working in parliament at all.'

Discussion

This study allows us to crystallise three key factors that impact young women's political ambition. First, the consensus among our participants was that gender roles continue to impact the willingness of young women to run for parliament. Participants discussed how family or relationships could thwart the political ambitions of women, and that existing social norms meant that they were expected to perform caring and nurturing

roles within families, rather than be active in the political sphere. Additionally, they felt that it would be too difficult for women to balance their family responsibilities with parliamentary duties, which often meant that politics was an activity better suited to males.

While there are theoretically no constitutional constraints on women's participation in Australian politics (Ghazarian and Laughland-Booÿ 2021), the fact is that genderbased inequality of opportunity is diminishing the political ambition of young women. Social constraints continue to impact the willingness of women to pursue a parliamentary career in Australia. These must be addressed if gender parity is to be achieved in the national parliament. It is therefore critical that Australia engages in a national conversation about the importance of gender representation in parliament and the mechanisms that contribute to entrenched gender disparity. This would provide opportunities to tackle long held assumptions, prejudice, and discrimination. It is also important to ensure that girls and young women are given every opportunity to develop their skills in leadership and are encouraged to identify, value, and build their political capabilities and ambitions. This must be done through targeted advocacy projects that empower young people, particularly women, to engage with, and participate in, politics from an early age.

Second, we discovered that the political ambition of Australian women was impacted by their own perceived lack of ability. Women participants were more likely to doubt their ability to participate in politics than men. These findings highlight the importance of bolstering the political confidence of young women. This could be achieved through targeted school-based education programs. While the Australian Curriculum, which is available to all schools, aims to enable young people to be 'active and informed citizens' (ACARA 2022), there is a clear need to strengthen elements concerning active citizenship. In particular, a key area of focus must be empowering women to foster their ambitions to stand for election to the national parliament.

Third, disgust in the performance of parliamentarians and the tone of political debate in contemporary Australian politics was also depressing the political ambition of young women. Allegations of sexual assault and misogyny had a negative impact on participants' views of the national parliament and they characterised it as an unwelcoming and hostile environment. Women, in particular, were concerned about safety in the parliamentary workplace. This points to an urgent need to revise existing perceived norms of parliamentary behaviour if it is to be seen as an institution that values diversity and encourages participation by all members of the community. Changing behaviour expectations, and enhancing opportunities for greater scrutiny of parliamentary conduct, have been flagged as potential ways in which these challenges may be overcome (see Rodrigues 2010). The voices of our young Australians suggest that these measures are well overdue.

Our participants were critical of the status quo, and agreed that existing challenges were significant. We did, however, detect a concerning degree of acquiescence about the situation. We observed reluctance by our participants to stand up to, and tackle, the issues from within. Instead, they preferred to avoid such a toxic environment. This highlights a deeply unhealthy element in Australian politics whereby individuals, especially women, were choosing not to participate in democratic processes. It is critical that greater efforts be made to advance the political ambitions of women to stand for election to the Australian Parliament. This may be done through building the confidence and opportunities for women to participate, while changing broader attitudes to the role of 472 👄 Z. GHAZARIAN ET AL.

women in politics. Without advancing in these areas, women's political underrepresentation and an exclusionary masculine culture will continue to mar young people's political ambitions and the practical operation of Australia's liberal democracy.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

Notes on contributors

Dr Zareh Ghazarian, Senior Lecturer in Politics and International Relations, School of Social Sciences, Monash University.

Laura Woodbridge, School of Social Sciences, Monash University.

Dr Jaqueline Laughland-Booi, Senior Advisor (Research and Communication), Office of the Vice-Chancellor and President, Australian Catholic University.

Professor Zlatko Skrbis, Vice-Chancellor and President, Australian Catholic University.

References

- ACARA. 2022. "Curriculum." Australian Curriculum, Assessment, and Reporting Authority. Web page. Accessed 23 February 2023. https://acara.edu.au/curriculum.
- Alnemr, Nardine, Selen Ercan, and Ariadne Vromen. 2022. "Undoing the Disconnect: New Pathways to Engaging Young People in Politics." *The Sociological Review Magazine*, https://doi.org/10.51428/tsr.swun5233.
- Ammassari, Sofia, Duncan McDonnell, and Marco Valbruzzi. 2022. "It's About the Type of Career: The Political Ambition Gender gap among Youth Wing Members." *European Journal of Political Research*, https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6765.12560.
- Australian Human Rights Commission. 2021. Set the Standard: Report on the Independent Review into Commonwealth Parliamentary Workplaces. https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/ document/publication/ahrc_set_the_standard_2021.pdf.
- Bernhard, Rachel, Shauna Shames, and Dawn Langan Teele. 2021. "To Emerge? Breadwinning, Motherhood, and Women's Decisions to run for Office." *American Political Science Review* 115 (2): 379–394. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055420000970. https://www.cambridge.org/ core/journals/american-political-science-review/article/to-emerge-breadwinning-motherhoodand-womens-decisions-to-run-for-office/16CFA17A7101E03DEFB1363B9BA5080A.
- Buser, Thomas, Gianluca Grimalda, Louis Putterman, and Joël van der Weele. 2020. "Overconfidence and Gender Gaps in Redistributive Preferences: Cross-Country Experimental Evidence." *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization* 178: 267–86. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jebo.2020.07.005.
- Carlin, Barbara A., Betsy D. Gelb, Jamie K. Belinne, and Latha Ramchand. 2018. "Bridging the Gender gap in Confidence." *Business Horizons* 61 (5): 765–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. bushor.2018.05.006.
- Carpini, Delli, X. Michael, and Scott Keeter. 1996. *What Americans Know About Politics and Why It Matters*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Collier, Cheryl N., and Tracey Raney. 2018. "Understanding Sexism and Sexual Harassment in Politics: A Comparison of Westminster Parliaments in Australia, the United Kingdom, and Canada." Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society 25 (3): 432–55. https://doi.org/10.1093/sp/jxy024.
- Costa, Mia. 2021. "He Said, She Said: The Gender Double Bind in Legislator-Constituent Communication." *Politics & Gender* 17 (4): 528–51. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X19000862.

- Crawford, Mary, and Barbara Pini. 2010. "Gender Equality in National Politics: The Views of Australian Male Politicians." *Australian Journal of Political Science* 45 (4): 605–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2010.517177.
- Crawford, Mary, and Barbara Pini. 2011. "The Australian Parliament: A Gendered Organisation." *Parliamentary Affairs* 64 (1): 82–105. https://doi.org/10.1093/pa/gsq047.
- Dahl, Malte, and Jacob Nyrup. 2021. "Confident and Cautious Candidates: Explaining Under-Representation of Women in Danish Municipal Politics." *European Journal of Political Research* 60 (1): 199–224. https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6765.12396.
- Dassonneville, Ruth, and Ian McAllister. 2018. "Gender, Political Knowledge, and Descriptive Representation: The Impact of Long Term Socialization." *American Journal of Political Science* 62 (2): 249–65. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12353. https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/26598727.pdf?refreqid=excelsior%3A2e80fd4a2c2024ed2fe1a63f6cd178c4&ab_segments=&origin=&acceptTC=1.
- Dolan, Kathleen. 2014. "Gender Stereotypes, Candidate Evaluations, and Voting for Women Candidates: What Really Matters?" *Political Research Quarterly* 67 (1): 96–107. https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912913487949.
- Donaghue, Ngaire. 2015. "Who Gets Played By 'The Gender Card'? A Critical Discourse Analysis of Coverage of Prime Minister Julia Gillard's Sexism and Misogyny Speech in the Australian Print Media." *Australian Feminist Studies* 30 (84): 161–78. https://doi.org/10.1080/08164649. 2015.1038118.
- Drury, Benjamin J., and Cheryl R. Kaiser. 2014. "Allies Against Sexism: The Role of Men in Confronting Sexism." *Journal of Social Issues* 70 (4): 637–52. https://doi.org/10.1111/josi. 12083.
- Duncan, Elly, and Julia Baird. 2021. "Leaked Liberal Report Shows Concerns about Women and Culture in the Party were Raised as Early as 2015." *ABC News*, 8 April. https://www.abc.net.au/ news/2021-04-08/leaked-liberal-party-report-shows-ongoing-concerns/13292160.
- Elder, Laurel. 2004. "Why Women Don't Run: Explaining Women's Underrepresentation in America's Political Institutions." *Women & Politics* 26 (2): 27–56. https://doi.org/10.1300/J014v26n02_02.
- Erikson, Josefina, and Cecilia Josefsson. 2022. "The Parliament as a Gendered Workplace: How to Research Legislators' (UN)Equal Opportunities to Represent." *Parliamentary Affairs* 75 (1): 20–38. https://doi.org/10.1093/pa/gsaa049.
- Fox, Richard L., and Jennifer L. Lawless. 2003. "Family Structure, Sex-Role Socialization, and the Decision to Run for Office." Women & Politics 24 (4): 19–48. https://doi.org/10.1300/ J014v24n04_02.
- Fox, Richard L., and Jennifer L. Lawless. 2004. "Entering the Arena? Gender and the Decision to Run for Office." *American Journal of Political Science* 48 (2): 264–80. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 0092-5853.2004.00069.x.
- Fox, Richard L., and Jennifer L. Lawless. 2005. "To Run or Not to Run for Office: Explaining Nascent Political Ambition." *American Journal of Political Science* 49 (3): 642–59. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5907.2005.00147.x.
- Fox, Richard L., and Jennifer L. Lawless. 2014. "Uncovering the Origins of the Gender gap in Political Ambition." American Political Science Review 108 (3): 499–519. https://doi.org/10. 1017/S0003055414000227.
- Galea, Natalie, and Louise Chappell. 2020. "Male Dominated Workplaces and the Power of Masculine Privilege: A Comparison of the Australian Political and Construction Sectors." *Gender, Work & Organization* 29 (5): 1692–1711. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12639.
- Ghazarian, Zareh, and Jacqueline Laughland-Booÿ. 2021. "Barriers from Within: The Australian Constitution and Women's Parliamentary Representation." In *Gender Politics: Navigating Political Leadership in Australia*, edited by Zareh Ghazarian, and Katrina Lee-Koo, 113–121. Sydney: UNSW Press.
- Ghazarian, Zareh, Jacqueline Laughland-Booÿ, Chiara De Lazzari, and Zlatko Skrbis. 2020. "How Are Young Australians Learning About Politics at School?: The Student Perspective." *Journal of Applied Youth Studies* 3: 193–208. https://doi.org/10.1007/s43151-020-00011-7.

- Hall, Lauren J., and Ngaire Donaghue. 2013. "Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives': Constructions of Ambition in Media Coverage of Australia's First Female Prime Minister." *British Journal of Social Psychology* 52 (4): 631–647. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.2012.02114.x.
- Haydar, Nour. 2022. "Nicolle Flint Uses Final Speech to Take Aim At Offensive Abuse Directed Toward Women." *ABC News*, 16 February. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-02-16/nicolle-flint-valedictory-speech-social-media-abuse-women/100834106.
- Herzog, Christian, Christian Handke, and Erik Hitters. 2019. "Analyzing Talk and Text II: Thematic Analysis." In *The Palgrave Handbook of Methods for Media Policy Research*, edited by Hilde Van den Bulck, Manuel Puppis, Karen Donders, and Leo Van Audenhove, 385–401. Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10. 1007978-3-030-16065-4_22.pdf?pdf=inline%20link.
- IPU Parline. 2022. 'More women and more diversity in new Australian parliament.' Published 8 June 2022. https://www.ipu.org/news/news-in-brief/2022-06/more-women-and-more-diversity-in-new-australian-parliament.
- IPU Parline. 2023. 'Month 1 Year 2023.' *Monthly ranking of women in national parliaments*. Accessed 16 February 2022. https://data.ipu.org/women-ranking?month=1&year=2023.
- Jamieson, Kathleen Hall. 1995. Beyond the Double Bind: Women and Leadership. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Jansens, Freya. 2019. "Suit of Power: Fashion, Politics, and Hegemonic Masculinity in Australia." *Australian Journal of Political Science* 54 (2): 202–218. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2019. 1567677.
- Jenkins, Cathy. 2006. "Women in Australian Politics: Mothers Only Need Apply." *Pacific Journalism Review* 12 (1): 54–63. https://search.informit.org/doi/10.3316/informit.152677973702856.
- Johnson, Carol. 2015. "Playing the Gender Card: The Uses and Abuses of Gender in Australian Politics." *Politics & Gender* 11: 291–319. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X15000045.
- Johnson, Carol, and Blair Williams. 2021. "Still Lacking her Rights at Work: The Treatment of Women Politicians in the Australian Parliament and Print News Media." *Australasian Parliamentary Review* 36 (2): 110–29. https://doi.org/10.3316/informit.20220131061201.
- Kleinberg, Mona S., and Richard R. Lau. 2019. "The Importance of Political Knowledge for Effective Citizenship." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 83 (2): 338–62. https://doi.org/10.1093/poq/nfz025.
- Laughland-Booÿ, Jacqueline, Zlatko Skrbiš, and Zareh Ghazarian. 2018. "The Voting Strategies of Young People: A Conceptual Framework." *Australian Journal of Political Science* 53 (2): 143– 159. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2018.1444138.
- Lawless, Jennifer L. 2012. Becoming a Candidate: Political Ambition and the Decision to Run for Office. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Lawless, Jennifer L., and Richard L. Fox. 2008. "Why Are Women Still Not Running for Public Office?" Issues in Governance Studies 16: 1–20. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2016/06/05_women_lawless_fox.pdf.
- Lawless, Jennifer L., and Richard L. Fox. 2013. Girls Just Wanna Not Run: The Gender Gap in Young Americans' Political Ambition. Washington DC: School of Public Affairs – American University. https://www.american.edu/spa/wpi/upload/girls-just-wanna-not-run_policy-report.pdf.
- Lawless, Jennifer L., and Kathryn Pearson. 2008. "The Primary Reason for Women's Underrepresentation? Reevaluating the Conventional Wisdom." *The Journal of Politics* 70 (1): 67–82. https://doi.org/10.1017/S002238160708005X.
- Liu, Shan-Jan Sarah. 2019. "The Little Things in Life." *Political Insight* 10 (1): 3–3. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/2041905819838156.
- Macmillan, Jade. 2021. "Former Liberal MP Julia Banks Details Allegation of Inappropriate Touching and Sexism During Time in Politics." *ABC News* 3 July. https://www.abc.net.au/ news/2021-07-03/julia-banks-inappropriate-touching-sexism-lnp-politics-claims/100265384.
- Mariani, Mack, Bryan W. Marshall, and A. Lanethea Mathews-Schultz. 2015. "See Hillary Clinton, Nancy Pelosi, and Sarah Palin Run? Party, Ideology, and the Influence of Female Role Models on Young Women." *Political Research Quarterly* 68 (4): 716–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1065912915605904. https://www.jstor.org/stable/24637811.

- McCann, Joy, and Janet Wilson. 2014. "Representation of Women in Australian Parliaments 2014." *Parliamentary Library Research Papers 2014-15*. https://www.aph.gov.au/About_Parliament/ Parliamentary_departments/Parliamentary_Library/pubs/rp/rp1415/WomanAustParl.
- McCulloch, John ES. 2009. "Women in Parliament: Attaining the Ideal." *Australasian Parliamentary Review* 24 (1): 122–36. https://search.informit.org/doi/abs/10.3316agis_archive. 20103699.
- McGowan, Michael. 2021. "Dossier Detailing Christian Porter Rape Allegations Made Public." *The Guardian* 24 June. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/jun/24/dossier-detailing-christian-porter-allegations-made-public.
- Morehouse Mendez, Jeanette, and Tracy Osborn. 2010. "Gender and the Perception of Knowledge in Political Discussion." *Political Research Quarterly* 63 (2): 269–279. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 1065912908328860.
- Morrow, James. 2022. "Ex-MP Emma Husar Slams Labor Party and Leader Anthony Albanese." *The Daily Telgraph*, 18 March. https://www.dailytelegraph.com.au/news/nsw/exmp-emma-husar-slams-labor-party-and-leader-anthony-albanese/news-story/ 5b850ee75e554caa5aa3ddafa0bb740f.
- Murphy, Katherine. 2021. "Brittany Higgins Accuses Prime Minister of Using 'Victim-Blaming Rhetoric' After Alleged Rape." *The Guardian* 17 June. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/ feb/17/brittany-higgins-accuses-prime-minister-of-using-victim-blaming-rhetoric-after-alleged.
- Norman, Jane. 2020. "Liberal MP Nicolle Flint Wears a Bin Bag to Call Out 'Sexist Rubbish' After Column Describes Her Clothing Choices." *ABC News*, 27 July. https://www.abc.net.au/news/ 2020-07-27/liberal-nicolle-flint-wears-garbage-bag-to-protest-sexism/12497238.
- Ondercin, Heather L., and Daniel Jones-White. 2011. "Gender Jeopardy: What is the Impact of Gender Differences in Political Knowledge on Political Participation?" *Social Science Quarterly* 92 (3): 675–694. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6237.2011.00787.x.
- Our Lives. 2023. Methodology. https://ourlives.org.au/research/#methodology.
- Pierce, Robert. 2008. Research Methods in Politics. London: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Piscopo, Jennifer M., and Meryl Kenny. 2020. "Rethinking the Ambition gap: Gender and Candidate Emergence in Comparative Perspective." *European Journal of Politics and Gender* 3 (1): 3–10. https://doi.org/10.1332/251510819X15755447629661. https://bristoluniversitypressdigital.com/ view/journals/ejpg/3/1/article-p3.xml?tab_body=pdf.
- Reingold, Beth, and Jessica Harrell. 2010. "The Impact of Descriptive Representation on Women's Political Engagement: Does Party Matter?" *Political Research Quarterly* 63 (2): 280–94. https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912908330346. https://www.jstor.org/stable/20721490.
- Remeikis, Amy. 2021. "Rape Scandal at the Heart of Australia's Parliament Leaves PM Exposed." *The Guardian* 27 February. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/feb/26/scandal-at-the-heart-of-australias-parliament-leaves-pm-exposed.
- Rodrigues, Mark. 2010. "Parliamentary Reform." In *Parliamentary Library Briefing Book: Key Issues for the 43rd Parliament*, edited by Richard Webb, and Mark Rodrigues, 8–9. Canberra: Parliamentary Library, Department of Parliamentary Services. https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/ parlInfo/download/library/prspub/2431482/upload_binary/2431482.pdf;fileType=application %2Fpdf#search=%22rodrigues%22.
- Rowe, Pia, and Jane Alver. 2021. "Unpaid Labour: Gender and the Unseen Work of Politicians." In *Gender Politics: Navigating Political Leadership in Australia*, edited by Zareh Ghazarian, and Katrina Lee-Koo, 135–144. Sydney: UNSW Press.
- S.A. Register. April 14, 1890, p.5. *Letter to Women [by Mary Lee]*. https://www.samemory.sa.gov. au/webdata/resources/files/saRegister14April1890p5h.pdf.
- Sawer, Marian. 2002. "The Representation of Women in Australia: Meaning and Make-Believe." *Parliamentary Affairs* 55: 5–18. https://doi.org/10.1093/parlij/55.1.5.
- Sawer, Marian. 2012. "What Makes the Substantive Representation of Women Possible in a Westminster Parliament? The Story of RU486 in Australia." *International Political Science Review* 33 (3): 320–35. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192512111435369.
- Sawer, Marian. 2013. "Misogyny and Misrepresentation: Women in Australian Parliaments." Political Science 65 (1): 105–17. https://doi.org/10.1177/0032318713488316.

476 👄 Z. GHAZARIAN ET AL.

- Schneider, Monica C., and Angela L. Bos. 2019. The Application of Social Role Theory to the Study of Gender in Politics." *Political Psychology* 40 (51): 173–213. https://doi.org/10.1111/pops. 12573.
- Smehurst, Annika. 2021. "Labor MP Says Australian Politics is an 'Anglo Boys Club'." *The Age*, 24 February. https://www.theage.com.au/politics/victoria/labor-mp-says-australian-politics-is-an-anglo-boys-club-20211115-p5990q.html.
- Sorrentino, Jasmin, Martha Augoustinos, and Martha Le Couteur. 2018. ""[It] Does not Explain Everything ..., nor Does It Explain Nothing ... It Explains Some Things": Australia's First Female Prime Minister and the Dilemma of Gender." *Feminism & Psychology* 29 (1): 19–39. https://doi.org/10.1177/0959353518790595.
- Stone, Sharman. 2021. "Foreword: Why This? Why now?" In *Gender Politics: Navigating Political Leadership in Australia*, edited by Zareh Ghazarian, and Katrina Lee-Koo, vii–xii. Sydney: UNSW Press.
- Taft, Jessica K. 2006. ""I'm Not a Politics Person": Teenage Girls, Oppositional Consciousness, and the Meaning of Politics." *Politics & Gender* 2 (3): 329–352.
- Teele, Dawn Langan, Joshua Kalla, and Frances Rosenbluth. 2018. "The Ties That Double Bind: Social Roles and Women's Underrepresentation in Politics." *American Political Science Review* 112 (3): 525–541. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055418000217.
- Tremblay, Manon. 2007. "Democracy, Representation, and Women: A Comparative Analysis." Democratization 14 (4): 533–553. https://doi.org/10.1080/13510340701398261.
- UN General Assembly. 2011. Resolution 66/130, Women and Political Participation A/RES/66/130 (19 December), https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/723694?ln=en.
- Williams, Blair. 2019. "From Tightrope to Gendered Trope: A Comparative Study of the Print Mediation of Women Prime Ministers." PhD Thesis, Australian National University. ANU Open Research Repository. https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/handle/1885/200465.
- Williams, Blair. 2021. "The Murdoch Presses: Representation of Masculinity and Femininity in Leadership." In *Gender Politics: Navigating Political Leadership in Australia*, edited by Zareh Ghazarian and Katrina Lee-Koo, 182–192. Sydney: NewSouth Publishing.
- Wolbrecht, Christina, and David E. Campbell. 2007. "Leading by Example: Female Members of Parliament as Political Role Models." *American Journal of Political Science* 51 (4): 921–39. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5907.2007.00289.x. https://www.jstor.org/stable/4620108.
- Wolbrecht, Christina, and David E. Campbell. 2017. "Role Models Revisited: Youth, Novelty, and the Impact of Female Candidates." *Politics, Groups, and Identities* 5 (3): 418–34. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/21565503.2016.1268179.